Texas Association of Student Councils

Board of Directors Meeting

Monday, July 31, 2017, 9:00 am
Sonesta Bee Cave, Austin, Texas
President Collin Guilbeau called the meeting to order.  Vice President Kwame Ambaah gave the invocation, and Parliamentarian Jack Tucker led the pledges to the United States and Texas flags.  Roll call revealed that all Board members were present except for Secretary Student Blessina Babu.
Approval of Meeting Minutes from April 9, 2017:  After hearing no additions or corrections to the minutes, President Guilbeau stated that the minutes from the April 9, 2017, Board of Directors meeting are approved as written. 

Officers’ Reports
A. 2017 NASC Conference Report:  President Guilbeau reported on the 2017 NASC Conference at Pinkerton Academy in Derry, NH, on June 26th through June 28th.  The Texas delegation began their pre-trip on June 22nd which included a day-trip to the New Hampshire coast and two days in Boston.  There were numerous speakers that addressed the delegates, and TASC was awarded the Kyker State Service Project Award for their “Dare to Donate” project in partnership with Donate Life Texas. 
B. TASC 2018 Annual Conference Report and Theme Proposal:  Conference Coordinator Claire Doan from Texas HS proposed “Deepen Your Heart, Texas” as the 2018 Annual Conference theme.  The Opening Session keynote speaker is Houston Kraft, and the Closing Session keynote speaker is Mike Smith.  The Conference Coordinator School plans to include other schools in a Heartbeat of Texas Drumline, a StuCo talent show and a StuCo line dance.  She also explained that service projects will be held during the conference to benefit Scottish Rite Hospital, Shoes for Uganda, the U.S. military, American Cancer Society, and the American Heart Association.
C. 2017-2018 State Service Project:   Parliamentarian Jack Tucker proposed “Deepen Your Heart – Reach Out Your Hand” as this year’s state service project focusing on human trafficking.
D. State Strategic Planning:  Mission, Vision and Goals – Elected Advisor Jasmine Johnson recommended that the mission statement be modified to exclude the word “secondary” and had no changes to the Vision or Goals.  The mission statement now reads “TASC promotes, develops, and empowers leadership development through student councils and advisors in schools in Texas.”  Membership – Elected Advisors Brian Meyer and Courtney Goldberg presented the TASC Membership Initiative which includes TASC students addressing principals at TASSP Region Meetings, providing marketing tools via the website for District Coordinators and Presidents, providing structure for Board members to reach out to district coordinators/presidents, District Boards work to recruit non-member schools, and individual councils recruit non-member schools.  District Initiative – Elected Advisor Ryan Golden reported on the District Initiative and recommends more meetings of the committee to ensure that the needs of all districts are being met, selecting a “task force” to recruit strong student councils in nearby areas to help struggling districts, increase the budget from $2,000 to $5,000 to cover travel expenses to get to these districts, and that someone visit District 12 and lead the advisor training on September 26th.  Middle Level Program Support – Middle level elected advisor Lisa Gilbert discussed the middle level program support initiative and recommends that state report forms be simplified, due dates for Top Projects and Videos be moved to 30 days prior to the Middle Level Annual Conference, an additional $500 be added to the budget for a total of $1,000 for a middle level scholarship to attend a Summer Leadership Workshop, and a tab be created on the website to include the handbook and a link through which middle level advisors can connect.  Minimum Standards for Student Councils – Vice President School Advisor Tammy McClure reviewed the modifications to the document which now more closely reflects the basic responsibilities of student councils in their schools, communities and at the district and state levels.  TASC Constitution and By-Laws – Parliamentarian School Advisor Sarah Millhorn reported on the TASC Constitution.  The work on the document began last year, and the updated Constitution will be submitted to an attorney for review.  
E. Report Form Area Focus:  Each of the TASC State-Approved Project Report Forms and the Sweepstakes Award were reviewed, and updates suggested.  All reports are separated into High School and Middle Level reports and all reflect the current school year.  Energy & Environment Report Form was presented by Tammy McClure; DASH was presented by Katie Keyes; Pride & Patriotism was presented Sarah Millhorn; Community Service was discussed by Susan Waldrep; Outstanding Student Council was reviewed by Tonya Samuels; and Sweepstakes was reviewed by Brian Meyer. 
F. Social Media & Communication Report:  Blessina Babu was absent, and no report was provided.
G. State Awards, Elections and Applications:  1. Courtney Goldberg reported on TASC and TASSP Scholarships.  TASC presents five $1000 scholarships to seniors each year.  Ms. Goldberg recommends adding two additional boxes for “Other” in each section so students can be recognized for more of their efforts and including TASC in the District section for clarity. TASSP provides two $1000 scholarships for individual student councils based on contributions to their principals in meeting school accountability measures, the demands of unfunded mandates, and creation of a positive school culture and climate.  Ms. Goldberg recommends in Part 1. to have no limit to the number of areas checked and change point value to 5 per checked box and add one more “Other” box.  Part I total is 100 points maximum.  Part II. drop from 10 descriptions to 5 with a maximum of 20 points per description for a Part II total of 100 points maximum.  2. EGB Advisor of the Year application:  Ms. Goldberg recommends that no changes be made to the application.  3. Campaign Rules and Conference Policies:  Tammy McClure has worked with last year’s Vice President School Advisor Kristi West and Terry Hamm to clarify and simplify the Campaign Rules and Regulations.  Some of recommendations include: clarify timing of skits including entering and exiting the stage; clarification of campaigning at region meetings; document signed by the principal, advisor and student agreeing to responsibilities associated with serving on the Board of Directors; a complaint must be filed within three hours of the incident, and a response to the complaint will be given within one hour of the complaint being filed; Board members present at the conference will determine disqualification. 4. Top 10/5 Videos and Top 10/5 Projects: Per Sarah Millhorn, only change to the top video and top projects competitions is the due date for middle level will be 30 days prior to the Middle Level Annual Conference.  6. Application for Elected Advisor to the Board of Directors: Courtney Goldberg recommends that the application cover sheet not be published, do not request personal information on the application such as address, cell number and email address, have the link to the applications password protected and paper copies of applications should be destroyed.  7. Application to Run for Office is included in the Campaign Rules and Regulations.  8. Applications to apply for ML & HS Conference Coordinator School: Susan Waldrep recommends that a letter of interest signed by the school principal and student council advisor is required of schools wanting to host the Middle Level Annual Conference.  Schools interested in hosting the HS State Annual Conference are required to complete an application which will include letters of intent, letters of support and the list of responsibilities associated with hosting the conference shall be initialed by the principal, advisor and student.  9. T.E.X.A.S. Award: Susan Waldrep recommends the T.E.X.A.S. Award (Texans Exemplifying Xtra-curricular and Academic Success) for school recognition and with the purpose being to train student leaders to unite their campus for a common cause, to encourage a culture of service, to provide students a voice and to use traditions to create pride and spirit to bridge the achievement gap.  Topics included Categories for Projects, Recognition for TEXAS Award winners, Application, Project Submission Form, and Rubric for each Criteria.  10. Policies Related to National Activities:  Terry Hamm recommends the following changes due to changes in practices at the national level.  The NASC Advisory Board no longer exists; therefore, the recommended change to the policy is, “TASC will pay the conference registration fee and travel costs for a nominee to a national board or committee or a nominee for a national award.”  All delegates to the NASC Conference stay in hotels rather than students staying in host homes; therefore, the recommended change to the policy is, “School delegations are not limited as long as there is at least one advisor for each twelve students on the trip.”
TASC Staff Reports
A. Past President Advisor Position:  A resignation letter was included in the Board binders from Sabina Baig stating that she has accepted a new position and will no longer be an Elsik employee.  The recommendation is to not fill the vacancy.
B. TASC Proposed Budget:  The 2017-2018 Proposed TASC Budget was included in the Board binders.  Terry Hamm did a thorough review of the income and expenses anticipated for the coming fiscal year.  
C. Membership/Participation Report/Membership Category:  Ms. Hamm reviewed the 2016-2017 State Report that pertains to membership and participation at conferences and in state projects.  The membership category will be tabled until the Constitution revision is complete.  At that time, Associate Membership fees and Out of State fees will be reviewed. 
D. 2017-2018 TASC Membership Goals: The Membership Goals summary sheet was included in the Board binders.  Executive Director Archie E. McAfee reported that TASC had 106 more member schools in 2016-2017 than in 2015-2016.  The increase means that more students are being served and enjoy the benefits of leadership and character development through involvement in TASC.  He also reported that the goal for the 2017-2018 is 1,449 member schools.
E. TASC Policies:  TASC Policies were included in the Board binders.  Mr. McAfee reviewed the following policies: Conflict of Interest, Document Retention and Destruction, Whistleblower, and Policies Related to Exhibitors at TASC Events.
F. Annual Conference:  Ms. Hamm reported on the attendance and evaluations of the 2017 Conference.  The attendance and evaluations were outstanding.  Ten schools ran for office in 2017, and their candidate platforms were included in the Board binders.  Ms. Hamm also gave an update on the 2018 Annual Conference.  The dates have been changed to April 14 16, 2018 (Saturday – Monday) due to a change in TEA testing dates.  Killeen High School submitted an application for TASC Conference Coordinator for the 2018-2019 school year, and the application was included in the Board binders.
G. Summer Leadership Workshops:  Ms. Hamm discussed the 2017 workshops.  Not all workshops have been reconciled so she does not have exact attendance numbers.  Summer Workshop registration fees, policies and procedures.  Ms. Goldberg reported on alternative wording to the policy prohibiting members of the opposite sex to be in each other’s sleeping rooms.  Summer Workshop staff salary:  Ms. Hamm reported that staff salary will remain the same.
H. SASC (Southern Association of Student Councils) Conference:  Ms. Hamm reported that SASC will host their conference in October in Florida near Disneyworld.
I. TASC Website:  Ms. Hamm reported that we have a new website through MemberClicks, which is easier for both staff and members to use.  Social communities will be available on this website and should help pull people to the website and provide more services to schools.
J. Student Leadership Curriculum Academy:  Mrs. Hamm reported that the Curriculum Academy will be held August 1-2, 2017, with Antoinette Hernandez and Christi Shannon leading the professional development. 
K. Supplemental Text for Student Leadership Course:  Terry Hamm shared that a TASC committee has compiled a supplemental text for the Leadership Class.  She is working with Lyn Fiscus with Leadership Logistics to get the supplemental text published.
L. Advisors Workshop:  The Advisors Workshop will be held at the Embassy Suites Hotel and Conference Center in San Marcos on September 24-25, 2017.  We have moved to a Sunday/Monday format and are hoping that works for our members. Speakers include Dr. Tim Elmore, Patrick Maurer, Paul Branagan, Houston Kraft, John Norlin and Elancia Felder.
M. Middle Level Workshop:  The Middle Level Workshop will be held at the Embassy Suites Hotel and Conference Center in San Marcos on November 10-11, 2017.  Stu Cabe will be the featured speaker.
N. ACIS Global Leadership Experience:  TASC is partnering with the American Council for International Studies to provide a Global Learning Experience in the Dominican Republic in June 2018.  We have student council advisors serving as Group Leaders.  Student Council members will have to apply with a recommendation from their principal and their advisor before than can be accepted.  A brochure about the trip is included in the Board binders.
O. Endorsed Programs:  An overview of each of the TASC Endorsed Programs was included in the Board binders.  The Endorsed Programs receive free advertising on the TASC website, and these program representatives are asked to exhibit at TASC Conferences. 
Action Items:

A. 2017-2018 TASC Theme:  Motion by Kwame Ambaah and second by Ryan Golden to adopt “Deepen Your Heart, Texas” as the 2017-2018 TASC Annual Conference Theme.  Motion passed.
B. 2017-2018 State Service Project:  Motion by Jack Tucker and second by Courtney Goldberg to accept “Deepen Your Heart – Reach Out Your Hand” as the 2017-2018 State Service Project focusing on human trafficking.  Motion passed
C. Approval of State Strategic Plan:  Mission: Motion by Jasmine Johnson and second by Lisa Gilbert to revise the TASC Mission Statement to read “TASC promotes, develops, and empowers leadership through student councils and advisors in Texas schools.” (eliminating the word “secondary”) Motion passed.  Middle Level Initiative: Motion by Lisa Gilbert and second by Kwame Ambaah to adopt the following: Separate the middle level report forms from the high school report forms; Change the deadline date for middle level Top 5 Projects and Top 5 Videos to 30 days prior to the Middle Level Annual Conference; Establish a middle level Summer Leadership Workshop Scholarship similar to the Summer Leadership Workshop Scholarship for high schools; and have the TASC Director explore additions to the TASC website to support middle level advisors. Motion passed.  Minimum Standards: Motion by Tammy McClure and second by Tonya Samuels to approve the updates to the Minimum Standards for the Operation of a Student Council as presented to the Board of Directors. Motion passed.  
D. Approval of State Report Forms:  Motion by Claire Doan and second by Jack Tucker to approve all changes to the State Report Forms as presented.  Motion passed.
E. Approval of Awards, Elections, Applications:  TASC Scholarships: Motion by Jack Tucker and second by Tammy McClure to approve the revisions to the TASC Scholarship application. Motion passed.  TASSP Scholarships: Motion by Kwame Ambaah and second by Claire Doan to accept the revisions to the TASSP Scholarship application. Motion passed.  Campaign Rules & Regulations and Application to Run for Office: Motion by Kwame Ambaah and second by Jack Tucker to accept the revisions to the Campaign Rules and Regulations including the Application to Run for Office. Motion passed.  Application for Elected Advisor to the Board of Directors: Motion by Courtney Goldberg and second by Ryan Golden to accept the revisions to the Elected Advisor application. Motion passed.  Applications to Serve as Conference Coordinator School for Middle Level Annual Conference and High School Annual Conference: Motion by Brian Meyer and second by Courtney Goldberg to approve the Guidelines for submitting a letter of interest to serve as ML Conference Coordinator and the Application for HS Conference Coordinator. Motion passed.  
F. Approval of 2017-2018 TASC Budget:  Motion by Claire Doan and second by Tonya Samuels to approve the 2017-2018 TASC Budget with an amendment to increase the budget for a middle level scholarship to attend a Summer Leadership Workshop from $500 to $1,000.  Motion passed.
G. Adopt Membership Goal for 2017-2018:  Motion by Jack Tucker and second by Katie Keyes to accept the membership goal of 1,449 for 2017-2018 school year.  Motion passed. 
H. Consider Endorsement/Partnerships Programs:  Motion by Katie Keyes and Sarah Millhorn to accept the list of Endorsed Programs except for Change the Be and allowing The Refuge to submit a TASC Endorsed Program Request within two weeks.  Motion passed.
I. Past President School Advisor Vacancy:  Motion by Brian Meyer and second by Ryan Golden to accept the resignation of Sabina Baig from Alief Elsik High School and leaving the position open for 2017-2018.
J. Policies Related to National Activities:  National Board or Committee – Motion by Jack Tucker and second by Claire Doan that TASC pay the conference registration fee and travel costs for a nominee to a national board or committee or a nominee for a national award. Motion passed.  Student Delegates to National Activities – Motion by Kwame Ambaah and second by Susan Waldrep that school delegations to national activities are not limited as long as there is at least one advisor per twelve students on the trip.
Other Business:  President Guilbeau asked the Board to review the upcoming TASC dates and events printed on their agenda.  Ms. Hamm expressed appreciation to Board members for their discussions and dedication to getting their jobs done correctly.
President Guilbeau adjourned the TASC Board of Directors Meeting.
Accepted:  _____________________________________




Archie E. McAfee, Executive Director
All changes to reports, applications, campaign rules, etc. can be found on the TASC website: www.tasconline.org
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